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A FEW DONORS KEEP HOPE ALIVE FOR GUINEA-BISSAU
Geneva, November 8, 2006
A small, proud, and professional delegation from Guinea-Bissau made a successful appeal to the international donor community this week in Geneva. Presenting a well-developed Poverty Reduction Strategy Paper and a document outlining much-needed plans to reform the security sector, Prime Minister Aristides Gomes and his Ministers of Finance and Defense were able to secure short-term funds that will give the IMF enough confidence to engage with Guinea-Bissau on a Framework Agreement for Post-Conflict Emergency Funds.
The Minister of Finance made the case for “thinking big, and starting small” – a signal that the Government of Guinea-Bissau was prepared to be focused and practical in maintaining a fragile stability while building long-term sustainable peace. And the Minister of Defense, emphasizing the essential need for security to under grid development, presented a comprehensive plan to down-size and reform the armed forces, improve policing and the judiciary, and build a national guard.
Notwithstanding their demonstration of vision, which impressed donors, the Government delegation struggled to convince donors that hard cash was needed immediately to meet ongoing operating costs in 2006 and 2007. These costs would include pensions of some 3,000 USD for 2,500 public servants who had recently been released from government as a step of reforming public administration and cutting costs. 
The IMF noted that Guinea-Bissau had not fully met the requirements it had set out as a pre-requisite for the Post-Conflict Emergency Fund, but that recent steps to stop discretionary spending and install measures to ensure greater fiscal control and accountability augured well. Nevertheless, countries present would have to cover operating shortfalls before the IMF could engage.
Friends of Guinea-Bissau, such as the UNDP, the ECOSOC-supported UN Ad Hoc Working Group on Guinea-Bissau, regional organizations in West Africa, and others appealed to donors to respond to the need. In the end, it was a few countries who have stood steadfast behind Guinea-Bissau, especially since the war of 98-99 when nearly all others pulled back, who came through.  Especially supportive were Brazil and Portugal. Although a handful of others also dug deep to find the relatively small short-term relief of 20 million USD.

CIIAN’s International Peace and Prosperity Project (IPPP) attended the conference, along with the Dutch SNV, PLAN International, and the humanitarian NGO, HUMANA People to People. The IPPP is by nature a catalyst working in strategically targeted ways in the security sector, political dialogue, and economic development. It has always held that even small amounts of money strategically targeted to reduce and eventually eliminate vulnerabilities to violence in Guinea-Bissau are critical. We were therefore pleased to see that the donor community recognized this and has given hope to the young democratically elected Government of Guinea-Bissau. For our part, a deepening of efforts at national reconciliation, the resolution of the pricing and sale of this year’s remaining cashew crop, and practical business initiatives that build hope are critical in the next months.
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